2005-2006 EBD# 12.3

TO:  

ALA Executive Board
RE:

ALA/AAP Joint Committee Proposal 

ACTION REQUESTED/INFORMATION/REPORT:

Acceptance/approval of the proposal and a Referral to the ALA Committee on Organization for a recommendation at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting in San Antonio that the structure of the committees be changed in accordance with the proposal 
ACTION REQUESTED BY:

Keith Michael Fiels, Executive Director, ALA

Charles Wilt, Executive Director, Association for Library Collections & Technical Services (ALCTS)



Mary Ghikas, Senior AED, ALA

CONTACT PERSON: 
Charles Wilt





312-280-5030





cwilt@ala.org

DRAFT OF MOTION:

Moved that the ALA Executive Board accept/approve the proposal for the re-structuring

of the current ALA/AAP Joint Committee and the AAP/ALCTS Joint Committee and 

refer the proposal to COO, with a request that COO move the proposal forward to the 

ALA Council for approval, with the revised structure to begin with the July 1, 2006 

appointment period. 

DATE:   October 17, 2005


BACKGROUND:

This matter was brought forth to the Board at the Annual Conference in Chicago as an alert and preliminary discussion item.  The presenters, Mary Ghikas and Charles Wilt, provided background and led the discussion for the change in the structure of the two committees involved.  

Attachments:
ALA/AAP Joint Committee Proposal – 2005-2006 EBD#12.3 attachment 1


ALA-ALCTS-AAP Joint Committee (2004-2005 EBD #12.68) – 2005-2006 EBD#12.3 attachment 2


A PROPOSAL FOR A NEW JOINT COMMITTEE STRUCTURE FOR THE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN PUBLISHERS (AAP) AND THE AMERICAN LIBRARY ASSOCIATION (ALA)

The new structure for the AAP/ALA Joint Committee is intended to expand and strengthen the bond between the two organizations and facilitate the mutual examination of issues of importance to both organizations.  The current committee, consisting of twelve members, has proven to be unsustainable due to travel costs and is not representative of the wide range of interests in either ALA or AAP.  

The proposal recommends restructuring the current AAP/ALA and disbanding the AAP/ALCTS joint committees with the current appointment cycle ending June 30, 2006.  A two-tiered committee structure is recommended:  

A smaller committee to be appointed by the presidents of each association, with liaison from each executive director and a more comprehensive issues-oriented sub-committee structure.  

The “executive-level”  (ALA/AAP Joint Committee) would consist of three members from each organization: a co-chair and two members from each organization.  This committee would meet annually (in Washington, DC in conjunction with the ALA Legislative Day) to consider policy/legislative issues – as well as any matters arising from the subcommittee(s).  Given a once-a-year meeting structure, the intent would be that the main committee be primarily for “big issue” discussion, with most of the work done by subcommittees.  

This new structure would be in place for the July 1, 2006 appointment cycle.

Draft Charge

To discuss vital issues and policy and mutual concerns; to provide for and encourage continuing communication and interchange of ideas among publishers, wholesalers, and librarians; to encourage and support meetings, seminars, studies, and other forms of communication on topics of common interest.  To create such subcommittees or other groups in areas of mutual interest as necessary to support work of the committee. 

Membership

Total membership:  Six 

Co-chairs:  
The immediate Past-Presidents of AAP and ALA  

Members:  
Two from each organization 

ALA:
One member appointed by the ALA president.  One member appointed by the ALA Division presidents collectively.



AAP:   
As determined by AAP.

Subcommittees

Subcommittees of the Joint Committee would be established as needed to address specific issues, interests, or topics.  Appointed by the AAP/ALA Committee, these subcommittees would have representation from those groups interested in the work of the specific subcommittee. Examples might include a Trade Subcommittee, a Scholarly Publishing Subcommittee, an Electronic Publishing Subcommittee, and so on.   Subcommittees would be established and dissolved as needed.  Subcommittees would reflect the AAP/ALA Committee in structure; co-chairs and equal number of members from both organizations to be determined by the interest of the subcommittee, including participation from appropriate ALA divisions and other groups. Charges would be written appropriate to the subcommittee and in terms that make clear the purpose and composition of the subcommittee.  

Staff Liaison

Staff liaison:  one from AAP (AAP Executive Director) and one from ALA (ALA Executive Director).  Support liaisons for: sub-committees; providing support and ensuring that information flow to/from subcommittees is effective.  Support liaisons would require involvement on the ALA side from Mary Ghikas, Senior AED, and from one or more division executive director.  Initially, Charles Wilt would be the recommendation; he has the best understanding of what the concerns and issues may be based on the long history of and support for this relationship within ALCTS.

The Action needed from ALA would be:

Approval by the ALA Executive Board at the Fall 2005 meeting

Approval and acceptance from the ALCTS Board of Directors

A referral to the ALA Committee on Organization (COO) for approval (since these are ALA joint committees) from the ALA Executive Board before or at Midwinter 2006

A Motion brought to the ALA Council by COO to adopt the change and create the new structure at Midwinter 2006

Council approval at Midwinter 2006


The Action needed from AAP would be: AAP will act, in line with its own organizational procedures, to authorize this committee.  Existence of the joint committee is contingent on the approval of both organizations and the appointment of representatives to the committee. 

ALA Executive Board

2005 Annual Conference

Topic:



ALA-ALCTS/AAP Joint Committee

Action Requested:

Discussion of the current AAP-ALA Joint 

Committee(s), with follow-up action by staff and 

preparation of action recommendation(s) for the 

Board’s Fall 2005 meeting.

Proposed Motion:
na

Action Requested By:
Mary W. Ghikas, Senior Associate Executive Director





Charles Wilt, Executive Director, ALCTS

Date:



6 June 2005

Status/Action Summary:

There are currently two joint committees of the American Library Association and the American Association of Publishers – the AAP/ALA Joint Committee and the AAP/ALCTS Joint Committee.  

The AAP/ALCTS Joint Committee is active, but wishes to broaden its scope to include a broader representation of interests both within ALA and within AAP.  A proposed revision to the charge and composition of the committee will be prepared for consideration by the ALA Executive Board in Fall 2005.

The AAP/ALA Joint Committee is inactive.  While ALA has continued to make appointments to this committee, no AAP appointments have been listed in the ALA Handbook of Organization since 1984-1985.  AAP staff involved with the AAP/ALCTS Joint Committee were unaware of the existence of the AAP/ALA Joint Committee. The ALA Executive Director will contact AAP Executive Director Pat Schroeder regarding (a) AAP’s interest in reviving the joint committee and (b) potential areas of mutual concern and interest.  Based on that conversation, a recommendation will be prepared for consideration by the ALA Executive Board in Fall 2005.

Background:


History

There is a long history of cooperation and joint activity between the American Library Association and the American Association of Publishers.  

· In 1950, Clarence R. Graham chaired a new ALA Committee on Relations with Publishers, “which will work closely with the American Book Publishers Council and its Committee on Reading Development.”  In addition to its liaison relationship, the new committee was “to coordinate the assignment, to ALA groups, of responsibilities relating to publishing such as intellectual freedom, international relations, postal legislation, copyright, etc.”    (ALA Bulletin, 1950, p334)

· In June 1957, on recommendation from the ALA Committee on Organization, ALA Council replaced the Committee on Relations with Publishers with The Joint Committee of the ALA and the American Book Publishers Committee on Reading Development.

· The 1957 ALA Handbook of Organization includes the following charge for the new joint committee:  To plan and provide policy guidance for joint activities of librarians and publishers to increase reading, to improve the status of books and libraries, and to provide for wider distribution and availability of books.
· The new committee included members from both organizations, with co-chairs.  In 1957, Lucille M. Morsch (Library of Congress) was the ALA co-chair and Hiram Hayden (Random House) was the ABPC co-chair.  Staff liaison was provided by ALA Executive Director David H. Clift.

· The 1968-69 ALA Handbook of Organization also lists an American Book Publishers Council-RTSD [ALCTS] joint committee (as an ALA joint committee).  The 1969-70 Handbook included the following charge for that body: To consider mutual problems and provide for communication of ideas between members of the Council and the Division; to refer appropriate matters to librarians, publishers, or other groups; to recommend action on matters of mutual concern when warranted and in the appropriate manner.  
· A prior ABPC/ALA Division also existed (1964) – The American Book Publishers Council – Adult Services Division [RUSA] – Publishers Liaison Committee.  The charge, as listed in the 1964 Handbook was to provide “for communication of ideas between publishers and division members.”

· By 1970, the Association of American Publishers (formerly American Book Publishers Council) – ALA, on Reading Development  [joint committee] appears in the Handbook of Organization with the following charge:  To plan and provide policy guidance for joint activities of librarians and publishers to increase reading, to improve the status of books and librarians, and to provide for wider distribution and availability of books.
· In 1975, the status AAP-ALA, on Reading Development [joint committee] was “under consideration by the two associations.”  (ALA Handbook of Organization, 1975.

· The Association of American Publishers – RTSD (joint) committee continued without break.  By 1975, the charge was more fully delineated: To consider mutual problems and to provide for the communication of ideas between members of the association and the division; to plan and sponsor meetings, seminars, studies, or other forms of communication on topics of common interest; and to encourage the exchange of ideas among publishers, wholesalers, and librarians, limited as always to appropriate and proper cooperation.
· In 1975, the status AAP-ALA, on Reading Development [joint committee] was “under consideration by the two associations.”  (ALA Handbook of Organization, 1975.

· The Association of American Publishers – RTSD (joint) committee continued without break.  By 1975, the charge was more fully delineated: To consider mutual problems and to provide for the communication of ideas between members of the association and the division; to plan and sponsor meetings, seminars, studies, or other forms of communication on topics of common interest; and to encourage the exchange of ideas among publishers, wholesalers, and librarians, limited as always to appropriate and proper cooperation.
· At the October 29-30, 1975 meeting of the ALA Executive Board, the Board authorized the ALA Executive Director “to refer the question of reconstitution of the ALA Joint Committee with AAP to the Committee on Organization.”

· In July, 1976, COO recommended and the ALA Council approved “that the Joint ALA-AAP Committee be reinstituted to replace and enlarge upon the duties of the ALA-AAP Joint Committee on Reading Development which no longer exists….”

· The following purpose, contained in the COO report, was approved:  In order to strengthen the relationship between the American Library Association and the Association of American Publishers, a Joint Committee of ALA and AAP is established for the discussion of vital issues of mutual concern which affect the development and progress of both organizations.  The Committee will provide for continuing communication and the inter-change of expert advice and information on matters not covered by or in the province of activities of any single unit of ALA.
· The ALA membership of the joint committee would consist of the president, immediate past-president, and treasurer of ALA, plus two members-at-large “to be appointed… by the Executive Board upon nomination by the President-Elect.”  COO recommended one-year terms for the at-large members; Council approved two-year terms, but made not other changes.

· COO further recommended the following Guidelines: 

· This group shall meet with a similar representative body from AAP not less than once a year and shall include a report to the Council within the President’s Report regarding matters of discussion and/or joint action taken.
· It is understood that the ALA-AAP Joint Committee will conduct its affairs within established policies of both organizations.
· Any expenses incurred by the Committee will be shared jointly by both organizations, the ALA portion of which shall be drawn from the approved budget.
· The latest AAP appointments to the AAP/ALA Joint Committee to be listed in the ALA Handbook of Organization appear in 1984-1985.  At that time, the ALA co-chair was ALA President E.J. Josey; the AAP co-chair was Brooks Thomas, Chairman, Harper & Row. 


Current Situation

There remain two AAP/ALA joint committees listed in the ALA Handbook of Organization -- AAP/ALA and AAP/ALCTS, both listed as joint committees of the Association.

· The 2004-2005 ALA Handbook of Organization lists the following members of the joint committee representing ALA:  Carol A. Brey-Casiano, Michael Gorman, Teri R. Switzer, Carla D. Hayden, Kenton L. Oliver and Jan W. Sanders.  All are listed for terms ending in 2005.  No AAP representatives are listed.  The charge of the joint committee is unchanged.  The most recent Handbook which included AAP representatives was 1984-1985.  The committee appears to be inactive.

· The AAP/ALCTS committee is an active committee, including appointments from both organizations:

· ALA/ALCTS is represented by co-chair Sheryl J. Nichin-Keith (2005), Patricia L. Bril (2005), Sharon R. Castleberry (2006), Kathryn S. Ginanni (2006), October R. Schatz (2006) and Kathy E. Tezla (2005).  Staff liaison is provided by Charles Wilt.

· AAP is represented by co-chair Karolyn Anderson (2005), Kathryn Blough (2006), John Chambers (2006), Jon Lee Clayborne (2006), Jane Comins (2006), Anne Garinger (2006), Susan L. Hawk (2005), Nicole A. Luce-Rizzo (2006), Daniel T. Lundy (2006), John Mason (2005), Marjorie Naughton (2005), Rebecca Seger (2005), George Stanley (2006), and Virginia Stanley (2005).  Staff liaison is provided by Kathryn Blough. 

· AAP representatives to the joint committee come from AAP’s Trade Libraries Committee.  The AAP Trade Libraries Committee meets 6-7 times/year in New York City.  The ALA co-chair of the ALCTS/AAP Joint Committee has participated by phone.  Other ALA committee members have participated by phone as necessary for ongoing work, e.g. conference program planning.

· The charge remains as articulated in the 1975 ALA Handbook of Organization.

· The AAP/ALCTS committee meets at both the ALA Midwinter Meeting and ALA Annual Conference.
AAP sees a need to expand its role within ALA, to include constituencies beyond ALCTS.  The AAP Trade Libraries Committee believes it shares some concerns with the Public Library Association and PLA is now represented on the AAP Trade Libraries Committee. AAP’s Professional and Scholarly Publishing Division is moving toward establishment of a Libraries Committee. Mutual concerns in the area of scholarly publishing might involve ACRL as well as ALCTS and, potentially, other divisions.  For its part, ALCTS see both trade and scholarly publication within its area of interest.  ALCTS has discussed several possible approaches to restructuring the joint committee.

· Note that a 3rd joint committee concerned with publishing, which also has a long history within ALA, remains active.  The Children’s Book Council – ALA committee has the following charge:  To explore mutual problems concerning content, format, distribution, and promotion of juvenile books and to propose cooperative action to resolve such problems.  
· The CBC-ALA Joint Committee is currently co-chaired by Julie Cummins (2005) for ALA and Elise Supovitz (2006) for CBC.  Staff liaison is provided by Malore Brown, Executive Director, ALSC/ALA and Molly Ker Hawn (CBC).  


Proposed Actions

1. Initiate contact between ALA Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels and AAP Executive Director Patricia Schroeder to determine if (a) both AAP and ALA agree on continuation of the current executive-level committee; (b) if so, what the charge and composition of the committee should be; and (c) what process should be implemented to maintain regular communication and keep an active focus for the joint committee.

2. Charles Wilt, ALCTS Executive Director, and Kathryn Blough, AAP……, will continue conversations with various divisions within ALA and AAP to develop a proposed revision to the charge and composition of the AAP/ALCTS Joint Committee.

3. Recommendations regarding both the AAP/ALA and AAP/ALCTS Joint Committees will be developed for consideration by the ALA Executive Board at the Fall 2005 meeting.
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